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CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
March 15, 2023


PRESENT:					ABSENT:
Jim Adkins, Chair				James Diel
Tom Feiner, Vice Chair			Ron Evens
David Eagleton, Secretary/Treasurer
Allen Klippel
Mary Lee Salzer-Lutz
Darrell Scott
Sandy Washington


Pursuant to notice of meeting duly given, the Planning and Zoning Commission convened on Wednesday, March 15, 2023, at 7:00 p.m. in the City Hall Council Chambers. City Attorney John Hessel, Planning and Development Services Director Jonathan Raiche, Planner II Amy Lowry, and Permit Clerk Danielle Johnson also attended the meeting.  
1. Chair Adkins, called the meeting to order at 7 p.m. and informed the audience of the Speaker Cards and procedures for making comments regarding items on the agenda for Public Hearing and requiring Site Plan Review. Chair Adkins announced that Commissioners Diel and Evens were absent and their absences were excused.  

2. Motion was made by Commissioner Scott and seconded by Commissioner Feiner to approve the minutes for the March 1, 2023 meeting as written with a minor correction to the spelling of Commissioner Scott’s first name. The minutes were approved by six of the seven members present with one abstention by Commissioner Eagleton. 
3. 	PZ-12-23 SPECIAL USE PERMIT (COMPREHENSIVE MARIJUANA       DISPENSARY FACILITY AND ACCESSORY DRIVE-THROUGH FACILITY) AND MAJOR SITE PLAN REVIEW – NEW GROWTH, 10855 MANCHESTER ROAD (Subcommittee – Commissioners Diel and Evens)
Planner II Amy Lowry provided the Commission with a brief overview stating that since the last meeting, nothing had changed on the site plan and it was confirmed that the hours of operation would be from 8 a.m. to 9 p.m. daily. Ms. Lowry explained that while meeting on site the Subcommittee discussed the need for a dumpster and dumpster enclosure as well as uniform sound mitigating and sight proof fencing along the northern and western property lines. Ms. Lowry said that there was no change with the queuing, but the subcommittee discussed that there should be no outside speakers as well as no menu boards or customer window on the exterior side of the facility. Ms. Lowry stated that while speaking with the applicant’s representative, they agreed that there might need to be a firmer clarification to condition #12 of the Subcommittee report, making it clear that any “speaker box” or “sound amplification” within the building would not be prohibited. At the Subcommittee meeting, the applicant also confirmed that the customer pick-up window would be within the enclosed area of the site, similar to that of the drive-up windows used at most Walgreens and/or CVS pharmacies. Therefore, the speaker box used there would be “internal” and not on the actual outside or “external” of the site.
Ms. Lowry further explained that the “Documents Submitted” on the Subcommittee report was missing the “Tree Study,” but asked that it be added to ensure that the Little Leaf Linden tree be planted in the new curb island immediately northwest of the building according to the proposed canopy sheet in the tree study. Staff also suggests that the project is constructed and maintained in accordance with all the plans referenced in the Documents Submitted portion of the report.  
Ms. Lowry also explained that the lighting plan must be revised to ensure lighting points are spaced 10 feet apart at the north property line and that the calculation summary table is revised to include the average illumination level for the parking lot. A condition has been added to the recommendation section of this report, requiring the resubmission prior City Council approval.
Upon conclusion of Ms. Lowry’s presentation, Chair Adkins allowed the Commission to ask questions of Ms. Lowry.
Commissioner Feiner questioned the drive-through set up. Both Ms. Lowry and Mr. Raiche clarified by explaining that there will be an interior window as well as a speaker box located within the enclosure of the garage doors that will be closed after each customer pulls in and will remain shut through the process of all transactions.
Commissioner Scott inquired about the brightness of the lighting as to ensure adequate security lighting and if the brightness will negatively affect the surrounding residents. Again, both Ms. Lowry and Mr. Raiche explained that the lighting plan meets the City’s code requirement and it should not have any negative affect on the surrounding residences.
Commissioner Eagleton requested more clarity on the security plan in place. Head of security operations, Mr. Dave Bonenberger, explained that the facility will not only have an on-site, armed security guard on the premises 30 - 60 minutes before opening until 30 - 60 minutes after closing, but the facility will also have 24-hour video recording placed in various areas at multiple angles both inside and outside the site. He also added that although the State only requires the footage to be kept for a minimum of 30 days, it would be kept for 90 days. Various other aspects of security were discussed but at this time, but no other specifics have been put in place.
There were no public comments.
Due to the two members of the subcommittee both being absent, Ms. Lowry read the Subcommittee report:
CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT
MARCH 15, 2023


PETITION NUMBER:		PZ-12-23

ACTION REQUESTED:	SPECIAL USE PERMIT (MARIJUANA FACILITY/MEDICAL MARIJUANA FACILITY AND ACCESSORY DRIVE-THROUGH FACILITY) AND MAJOR SITE PLAN
		
PROPERTY OWNER:	NEW GROWTH HORIZON, LLC d/b/a PROPER CANNABIS (UNDER CONTRACT)

APPLICANT:	JAIMIE L. MANSFIELD, ARMSTRONG TEASDALE LLP 

PROPERTY LOCATION:		10855 MANCHESTER ROAD

ZONING:				B-3 HIGHWAY BUSINESS DISTRICT

DOCUMENTS SUBMITTED:	SITE PLAN (1 SHEET) PREPARED BY STOCK & ASSOCIATES STAMPED “RECEIVED FEBRUARY 10, 2023, CITY OF KIRKWOOD PUBLIC SERVICES DEPARTMENT”
SITE PHOTOMETRICS PLAN (1 SHEET) PREPARED BY STOCK & ASSOCIATES STAMPED “RECEIVED MARCH 1, 2023, CITY OF KIRKWOOD PUBLIC SERVICES DEPARTMENT”
DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT:
The applicant is requesting approval for a Special Use Permit (SUP) for a Comprehensive Marijuana Dispensary Facility and accessory drive-through facility and Major Site Plan review for 10855 Manchester Road. A Comprehensive Marijuana Dispensary Facility is one type of Marijuana Facility that is eligible for consideration as a special use in the B-3 zoning district. The property consists of 26,012 sq. ft. The building most recently housed National Tire and Battery and contains 8616 square feet with 3 service bays. Two of the service bays will be removed from the building as will the front vestibule and associated canopy. The renovated building will contain 6,500 square feet and one of the existing service bays will be converted to a drive-through bay for pick-up orders only. The hours of operation are proposed to be from 8 a.m. to 9 p.m. daily. Additional detail of the proposed site plan is provided later in this report. 
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN, LAND USE AND ZONING:
The site is designated as Corridor Commercial on the EnVision Kirkwood 2035 Future Land Use Map.  Regional/Neighborhood commercial uses are among the development types preferred in this module of the Kirkwood Comprehensive Plan. The proposed use, Comprehensive Marijuana Dispensary Facility, is a special use as is the accessory drive-through use in the B-3 zoning district.  
Surrounding land uses and zoning include the following:
To the north:	There are residential uses zoned R-4, single-family residential, fronting on Doorack Lane.
To the south:	Across Manchester Road, there are offices and vehicle wash & gas/fuel station uses zoned B-3.
To the east:	There is a restaurant use zoned B-3.
To the west:	Across Clay Avenue, there is a gas/fuel station use zoned B-3.

DEPARTMENTAL/AGENCY COMMENTS:
Electric:	No comments.
Water: 	Before issuance of a building permit, the following is required:
1. Water service (and fire line if necessary) to be installed per City of Kirkwood Water and Fire Service Specifications.
2. Meter box/ vault shall be outside the path vehicular and pedestrian traffic.
3. Back taps are not accepted.
4. The plans provide no water service to the proposed building. Water service to be added to the plans in order to receive proper approval from the Water Department.
Engineering:	A guardrail should be installed in front of and a fence erected along the retaining wall along Clay Avenue for vehicular and pedestrian safety.
Building/Fire:	Construction plans must meet all City of Kirkwood adopted codes. 
Forestry:	No comments.
MoDOT	Based on review of the preliminary site plans, MoDOT finds the plan to be feasible. The developer will need a permit from MoDOT for any right of way water or sewer taps.
SITE ELEMENTS ANALYSIS:
Site and Structures
The proposed building will be 6,500 square feet on one floor and will include one drive-through bay for pick-up orders accessed from the rear. The existing building is about 35’ from the front property line along Manchester Road and will be 44.6’ with the vestibule removal, and is 34.9’ from the front property line along Clay Avenue and will be 68.31’ with the two bays removed. The existing building is also 35.33’ away from residentially-zoned properties along the north property line and the building’s eastern wall is on the eastern property line. The proposed building conforms to the height limitations, which is regulated through a maximum FAR of 2.0 in the B-3 zoning district. The FAR for this project is 0.25. 
The use-specific standards for a Comprehensive Marijuana Dispensary Facility require that it be located a minimum of 1,000 feet from a church, place of worship, elementary or secondary school as defined by the State, or child day-care center; this condition has been met. The measurement is made from the external wall of the facility structure closest in proximity to the school, daycare, or church to the closest point of the property line of the school, daycare, or church along the shortest path between the demarcation points that can be lawfully traveled by foot. As this is the first such dispensary to be proposed in the City, the minimum distance of 500 feet between marijuana facilities does not apply. The use-specific standards also mandate that operations of dispensing must be conducted entirely within an enclosed building, and consumption or smoking of marijuana products shall be prohibited on the premises.
The applicant shall seek conceptual plan approval from MSD and, if required, final design plans shall be submitted to MSD for review. 
Site Access, Circulation and Parking
The applicant proposes to permanently close the existing curb cut on Clay Avenue, which is currently blocked by bollards. This proposal would leave entry to and exit from the site from two, two-way access points on Manchester Road. The east access point is on the adjacent property addressed as 10841 Manchester Road. Both properties are currently owned by the same property owner; however, with the sale a cross-access agreement will be required to maintain the proposed circulation on the site – especially in regards to the proposed drive-through. The drive-through queuing is proposed as counter-clockwise around the east side of the building, one-way along the north side of the building, and then south through the west remaining building bay. The minimum size of the queuing lane is as determined by the Director of Public Services; restaurant use requires 9’ by 160’. The applicant is providing 9’ by 160’ and the City finds this adequate. The drive-through is for pre-order pickup as governed by the State of Missouri with no menu board, speaker box, or customer window on the exterior of the site. Average wait time is estimated at 4-7 minutes.
Using the parking rate for the proposed use at 1 space per 400 square feet, 16 parking spaces are required, including 1 accessible. Applicant is providing 28 spaces, including 2 accessible spaces. Applicant is also required to provide 1 bicycle rack, accommodating 2 bicycles, for every 20 required parking spaces; 1 bicycle rack is provided. 
The Missouri Department of Transportation reviewed applicant’s site plan and found it feasible so the change in use for the building will not trigger the need for a traffic assessment. In accordance with the City’s Complete Streets policy, applicant will complete and submit the Complete Streets Checklist.
Trash/Recycling
The applicant is proposing a trash enclosure, with the required landscape screening, on the northwest side of the property adjacent to the parking lot.
Landscaping
With the exception of the trash enclosure, the site changes do not trigger landscape requirements as the building is being reduced in size and only 4 parking spaces are being added (landscaping is required with the addition of 7 or more spaces). The tree study shows that an ash tree will be removed in the rear of the lot and a little leaf linden will be planted in the new curb island immediately northwest of the building. With the removal of the curb cut on Clay Avenue, a curb-end island will be created. Other curb-end landscape islands will be created at the ends of each parking row. 
Lighting
The lighting plan must be revised to ensure lighting points are spaced 10’ apart at the north property line and the calculation summary table is revised to include the average illumination level for the parking lot. A condition has been added to the recommendation section of this report requiring this resubmission prior to a public hearing being set before the City Council.
DISCUSSION:
A Zoning Matters sign was placed on the property on February 24, 2023. The request was introduced at the Planning & Zoning Commission meeting on March 1, 2023. A subcommittee meeting was held on site on March 7, 2023. A list of attendees of the subcommittee meeting may be viewed in Exhibit B. At the subcommittee meetings, the following items were discussed:
1) The applicant stated that the cross-access easement would be a condition of closing on the property.
2) There are separate fences in the rear of the building, one of which is on the subject lot and the others are on the residential lots. The subcommittee requested that a sound-mitigating and sightproof fence not less than 8’ in height similar to a SimTek composite fence be installed on the applicant’s property to reduce noise and headlight impact on the residential properties. 
3) The subcommittee asked about a dumpster for the property and the applicant suggested that one be placed in the northwest corner of the site with the required landscape screening. This may result in the loss of parking spaces.
4) The fence along the western Clay Avenue retaining wall is in poor condition and should be replaced with a guardrail and fence of at least 42” in height. The subcommittee discussed that the fence should match the materials of the requested north property line fence.
5) The power lines from the pole to the rear of the building are low and should be raised so as not to impede emergency vehicles.
6) The subcommittee concluded that that the review criteria for Special Use Permits under Section 25-20(e) and for Site Plans under Section 25-19(h) have been met.
RECOMMENDATION:
The Subcommittee recommends that this application be approved with the following conditions:
1. The special use permit shall be limited to a Comprehensive Marijuana Dispensary Facility with additional allowance for an accessory drive-through facility.
2. The project shall be constructed and maintained in accordance with the plans referenced in the Documents Submitted portion of this report, except as noted herein.
3. A building permit shall be obtained within 12 months of approval of this Special Use Permit and Site Plan by the City Council. Failure to comply with this timing may result in the expiration of the special use permit and major site plan approval.
4. A cross-access easement for vehicular access shall be required along the proposed shared eastern drive on the adjacent property addressed as 10841 Manchester Road. Such agreement shall be reviewed by the City and recorded to maintain the proposed circulation on the site with a copy of said recorded agreement provided to the City prior to issuance of an occupancy permit.
5. A sound-mitigating and sightproof fence not less than 8’ in height and made of SimTek or a comparable composite product shall be erected along the north property line adjacent to the residential properties.
6. A guardrail shall be installed in front of and a fence erected along the high side of the retaining wall along Clay Avenue. The fence should be a minimum of 42” in height and match the material of the north property line fence. 
7. [bookmark: _GoBack]A dumpster enclosure shall be installed using a sightproof fence made of SimTek, a comparable composite product, or a superior product such as masonry, not less than 6’ in height, and with latching gates of similar or complementary materials. The dumpster enclosure shall be surrounded by landscaping on three sides consisting of a continuous combination of Type A, B, or C deciduous and/or evergreen shrubs. The site plan shall be revised to include this condition prior to City Council approval.
8. The overhead electrical service lines that connect to the rear of the building shall be raised to the satisfaction of Kirkwood Fire and Kirkwood Electric so as not to impede emergency vehicles.  
9. A revised lighting plan with lighting points spaced 10’ apart at the north property line and the calculation summary table to include the average illumination level for the parking lot shall be approved by Staff prior to City Council approval.
10. The hours of operation shall be from 8 a.m. to 9 p.m. daily.
11. The overhead doors for the drive-through area shall be closed during each transaction.
12. There shall be no menu board, speaker box, or sound-amplification equipment on the site.
13. The applicant shall complete and submit the Complete Streets Checklist prior to issuance of building permits.
14. The applicant shall comply with all standard conditions as listed in Exhibit A.
Respectfully submitted, James Diel and Ron Evens
Motion to approve PZ-12-23 Special Use Permit (Comprehensive Marijuana Dispensary Facility and Accessory Drive-Through Facility) and Major Site Plan review – New Growth, 10855 Manchester Road, subject to conditions contained in the Subcommittee report, was made by Commissioner Scott and seconded by Commissioner Feiner. Chair Adkins opened up the floor to discussion and questions from the Commission.
Motion to amend the Subcommittee report by adding to the documents submitted “Tree Study and Proposed Canopy Coverage (5 Sheets) Prepared by Frontenac Forestry Stamped “Received February 10, 2023, City of Kirkwood Public Services Department” by Commissioner Scott, seconded by Commissioner Klippel, and passed unanimously by the seven members present.

Commissioner Salzer-Lutz inquired if there were any rules in place regarding intoxicated customers at the dispensary. City Attorney John Hessel responded that there were no rules penalizing the owner for customers’ intoxication, but there are civil laws in place. He reminded the Commissioners that there would be no consumption on the premises. 

Motion to amend condition number 12 of the Subcommittee report based on Ms. Lowry’s presentation and the applicant’s request to clarify the issue of outside speakers by adding “external to the building” at the end of the condition was made by Commissioner Washington, seconded by Commissioner Salzer-Lutz, and passed unanimously by the seven members present.

Motion to amend the Subcommittee report to add a condition that a security plan shall be filed with the City and reviewed annually for potential improvements was made by Commissioner Eagleton. Commissioner Salzer-Lutz seconded the motion. Commissioner Eagleton said that such plans are required by other states to reduce break-ins and improve security. Commissioner Scott said that there are break-ins in every business. Mr. Hessel said that the police department is aware of the issues, and if in future there are instances that require additional security, the police department may impose conditions. He added while he has no concern with the security plan request if the Commission decides to impose it, he has legal concern about the annual review condition. Commissioner Feiner said that he is comfortable leaving security matters up to the applicant. Chair Adkins called for a vote on the amendment. The motion failed by a vote of 1-6, with Commissioner Eagleton voting in favor.  

Chair Adkins called for a vote on the Motion to approve PZ-12-23 Special Use Permit (Comprehensive Marijuana Dispensary Facility and Accessory Drive-Through Facility) and Major Site Plan review – New Growth, 10855 Manchester Road, subject to conditions contained in the Subcommittee report and the two approved amendments. The seven members present unanimously approved the motion.

4.	DEVELOPMENT PROJECT UPDATE
Mr. Raiche provided a summary of Council action that occurred since the last P&Z meeting including:
· The Audi Kirkwood project had its first reading and is scheduled for second reading on March 16, 2023 for final approval of City Council.
· The text amendment related to outdoor seating and parking requirements is scheduled for first reading on April 6, 2023.

In response to a question from Commissioner Klippel about the potential narrowing of Kirkwood Rd to two lanes, Mr. Raiche explained that it has been discussed with City Council and is being considered as part of the resurfacing project thereon. He added that there has been no decision made and there will still be public meetings to get citizen input. Commissioner Salzer-Lutz said that the potential narrowing is a hot topic on social media. Mr. Raiche said that the decisions of congestion and safety would be presented by the City’s Engineering Department to the public and City Council with the ultimate decision being made by the City Council.



There being no further business, motion was made by Commissioner Washington and seconded by Commissioner Feiner to adjourn at 7:45 p.m. The next meeting will be held on April 5, 2023, at 7 p.m. 



						____________________________________
						Jim Adkins, Chair


						____________________________________
						David Eagleton, Secretary/Treasurer



Upon request, these minutes can be made available within three working days in an alternate format, such as CD, by calling 314-822-5822.  Minutes can also be downloaded from the City’s website at www.kirkwoodmo.org, then click on City Clerk, Boards & Commissions, Planning & Zoning Commission.
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